BOROUGH OF KETTERING

TENANTS’ FORUM

Meeting held –  11th December 2014
Present:
Councillors Steve Bellamy (Chair), Maggie Don, David Howes and Jenny Henson  
Tenant Representatives:
Brian Kimpton 

(Counties)


Sandra Nash 

(Counties)

Trevor Nash 

(Counties)

Josephine Copson
(Alfred Street)

Jim French


(Desborough)
Martyn Lund 

(Highfield Road)

Moira Brown

(Highfield Road)
Susan Milne

(Naseby Road)
Karen Wesley 

(Highfield Road)
Stephen Panther

(Sackville Street)
Chris Wesley

Peter Harvey
Also Present:
John Conway 

(Head of Housing)

Leona Mantle 

(Housing)

Darren Ibell 

(Housing)

Michael O’Gorman 
(Housing)
David Pope 

(Committee Administrator)
14.TF.58
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Brent Woodford and Hayley Fountain.
14.TF.59
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None.
14.TF.60
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting held on 13th November 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

14.TF.61
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
14.TF.51 – Tenant Training Day
The forum heard that the Tenant Training Day had been a success with tenants finding the sessions interesting and useful. 

14.TF.55 – Any Other Business – Former Caretaker’s House
An update was provided to the meeting regarding the former Caretaker’s House at Holyoake Court with the forum noting the extensive list of works that had been carried out on the property as part of the contract. It was further noted that the selected contractor had provided the cheapest bid for the works undertaken and all council regulations regarding contract procurement had been followed.

The forum noted that negotiations were underway in relation to usage of the property as supported housing accommodation, following unsuccessful discussions with NCC. Two of four partner agencies had completed and returned an expression of interest, with a preferred partner now selected by KBC. A business arrangement would be presented to the preferred partner in January. An update on these discussions would be provided to the forum in the New Year, with the partner agency being invited to a future meeting of the forum to provide an update on their role in the provision of supported accommodation in the borough. 
14.TF.62
MATTERS RAISED BY TENANTS’ FORUM REPRESENTATIVES

Stephen Panther raised in issue regarding damaged to a tumble dryer door at his block and raised the possibility of having the combination door lock replaced by one operated by tenant key fobs, thereby allowing access only to tenants and providing a record of access times. He was advised that this matter and associated costs would be examined. 
14.TF.63 
TEN YEAR HRA CAPITAL PROGRAMME
Darren Ibell provided the forum with the Asset Management Report, which focussed primarily on the forthcoming Ten Year Capital Investment Plan. 
The forum noted the capital programme financial update, which highlighted a balanced programme with no over-investment in any specific area. The largest area of expenditure was for Empty Homes Buy Back, with three further properties to be purchased and renovated before the end of the financial year. 
The meeting was advised that KBC was utilising its stock condition database to make investments in a proactive manner, with the capital budget spent on the areas that most required it. To date, KBC had spent 62% of the annual budget, with all but one scheme on-site, with the entire budget anticipated to be spent by the end of the financial year. 
An update on the Capital Programme was then provided to the meeting who noted the following:

· Communal door entry upgrades on the Highfield Estate were out for leaseholder consultation with an information event to be held on 12th December. Work was anticipated to start in January 2015.

· Kitchen installations were expected to be completed by the end of March 2015, with 11 of 30 units remaining to be fitted.

·  The Homes for the Future scheme had slipped to around 3 weeks behind schedule. It was believed that numbers 6 and 8 Addison Road would be complete before Christmas, with tenants back in their homes by early January 2015. Initial customer consultation had commenced with tenants on Alexandra Road as part of Phase 3 of the project.

· The external wall insulation contract had completed, with 44 solid-wall properties insulated. A slight issue with replacement doors for the same properties had been identified, but work was still expected to be completed the end of January 2015.
· Fire risk assessments were in the process of being reviewed for sheltered housing schemes. It was hoped that quotes for remedial works could be issued prior to Christmas. 

· The final three buy-back properties were in the process of being identified, and it was hope these would be purchased before the end of March 2015. 
The meeting was advised that over the last 12 months, KBC had been working on establishing a long-term capital investment plan for its housing stock. The meeting was presented with a set of draft data that was awaiting senior management approval. It was noted that having such a long-term plan presented the Council with a number of advantages. 
· Bulk procurement of components such as kitchens and bathrooms increased the Council’s buying power and provided better value

· Tenants could be made aware of the plan of works for their specific home for the next 10 years

· Ad hoc investment and reactionary works could be avoided.

· Greater financial control over a longer term period
· Management, scheduling and budgeting of long-term planning could be structured.
· Representations of future plans could be provided to tenants with officers able to discuss them from a position of knowledge. 
· Asset life-cycles could be examined to determine when repairs were due and whether holding repairs could be carried out if full replacements were scheduled. 
· Informed decisions could be made when planning and budgeting by comparing different scenarios
· KBC could remain compliant with industry standards; i.e. Decent Homes. 

The forum heard that the initial draft of the investment plan was awaiting presentation to the Senior Management Team and proposed approximately £41m of capital investment over a ten year period. Key building components such as roofs, kitchen and heating would account for nearly 50% of the investment, with 28% of the budget allocated for the ongoing Homes for the Future project. This amount also included a significant investment towards the cost of external wall insulation for all solid wall properties in KBC’s housing stock. It was anticipated that such investment would provide KBC with sustainable properties that were easier to let.
The importance of tenant involvement was stressed to the forum. It was noted that tenants could provide KBC with significant local knowledge that was extremely useful in helping the Council to understand the needs of its customers in providing products that were relevant to their requirements. It was important to restore the image of council properties to one where people were both proud of their homes and of being a council tenant.
The forum heard that once the draft programme had been approved, then further detail could be provided to tenants regarding specific works to be undertaken on their properties, with further indicative plans for the full ten year period. The programme would be submitted to the forum on an annual basis for review, with updates provided regarding progress made. 
14.TF.64
CONNECT
Gloria Moore advised the forum that the new magazine format had reached the end of its first year and had received a great deal of positive feedback from tenants. The December edition had been produced and was in the process of being despatched, with the winning entrant from the children’s colouring competition as the front cover. A request was made for new tenant members to come forward and sit on the Connect editorial panel. 
14.TF.65    
TENANT OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY PANEL
Martyn Lund reported that recruitment for the panel was of great importance and that numbers would hopefully rise as a result of the meet and greet session held earlier in the day. Work was ongoing with repairs reporting and further information would be brought to the January forum.
14.TF.66
ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Leona Mantle reported on the Housing Team Christmas Meet and Greet that held been held earlier in the day at the Corn Market Hall. The event had provided an opportunity for tenants to meet as many officers and tenant representatives as possible. Tenants attending the session were encouraged to see how their input could prove to be influential in terms of affecting service delivery. 

Approximately 40-50 people had attended the event with a good number showing a specific interest in joining Tenants’ Forum or the Tenant Overview and Scrutiny Panel. The forum heard that it was important to bring in as many new people as possible, with the forum noting and welcoming to the meeting Peter Harvey who had attended the meet and greet session earlier in the day. 
14.TF.67
PRIZE DRAW

The winner of the prize draw was Karen Wesley.
14.TF.68
DATE OF NEXT MEETING
It was noted that the date for the next meeting of the forum would be Thursday 8th January 2014. 
(The meeting started at 6.30pm and ended at 7.28pm)

Signed …………………………………………..

Chair
djp
Tenants Forum No. 1
11.12.14

